More on Vriesea conferta or is it ‘Blackie’

                                                                                                            by Derek Butcher

Since writing my piece on this Cultivar I have been advised that a Vriesea conferta (note the small ‘c’) came to Bill Morris in the 1960’s from David Barry. In all probability this has spread throughout Australia in the intervening 40 years! David Barry made several trips to Europe in this period bringing back plants to California.

A doubt remains in my mind as to how this plant had been identified as Vriesea conferta in Europe in the 1950’s.  The species name Vriesea conferta had been dropped some 60 years before. It is almost as if the Bromeliad botany clock had stopped between the 1890’s and 1950’s. The exception being Mez’s monumental work in 1934 which, being in Latin, would not have made it a popular read. 

[Aside: I know that the BSA did have this book in their library and the archivist in me believes this should be scanned into electronic form for future students of the Bromeliaceae.]

Back to ‘Blackie’! It is highly likely that Victoria Padilla (also coming from California!) would have had this plant which she describes as Vriesea ensiformis v. conferta knowing it to be different to Vriesea ensiformis. She describes Vriesea ensiformis as having floral bracts that spread apart as the plant matures but variety conferta as having closely rounded bracts. This could easily be describing our ‘Blackie’.

In 1889 when Baker published his Bromeliaceae and placed V. conferta under V. ensiformis he wrote “all the flowers erecto-patent (patent means spreading to 90º), upper crowded.”

Therefore, Padilla was incorrect in resurrecting a fictitious variety and in hindsight would have been better in treating this plant as a cultivar not a natural species. 

Perhaps I should explain the difference between these concepts. In the wild there may be 100, 1000, 10,000 different clones constituting a species. In other words there is variability but within certain bounds.  Regrettably, these bounds are somewhat elastic. What generally happens is that if a botanist considers a species should be treated the same as another species, one species name disappears and one stays. The one that stays should have its description widened to include both of the original species but the modern botanist rarely does this. You are expected to have access to all descriptions of plants placed under synonymy!

The Cultivar is different because it should be only one single clone (or almost identical clones) that should carry on the name via offsets.

It is therefore easier to ‘identify’ a plant as a natural species, because you are never fully aware of the boundaries of its description, than it is to ‘identify’ a Cultivar, that has had its label lost or indeed, never had one. It is for this reason that I am trying to set up a photographic record of Cultivars on the Internet to assist in identification. 

Identification can be likened to a minefield.  Firstly there is always an element of doubt.  Secondly we can ignore a minefield, causing a moral dilemma or we can decide to de-fuse ‘Bombs’ as they are found.

No doubt, some will change the label on their plant to V. ‘Blackie’ and many will not, but in the future some may wonder why their plant does not agree with the description of Vriesea ensiformis.  At least then they can find out that some investigation has already occurred.  
